Задания по ФГ(читательская грамотность) для обучающихся 8 класса. Английский язык.

Номер	Тема урока (включение заданий по ФГ)
Задания.	
1.	Систематизация и обобщение грамматического материала по теме
	«Настоящее совершенное время».(Задание по ФГ №1)
2.	Анализ контрольных работ. Актеры Голливуда с русскими
	корнями.(Задание по ФГ №2)
3.	Систематизация и обобщение грамматического материала по теме
	«Косвенная речь».(Задание по ФГ №3)
4.	Выдающиеся люди: королева Елизавета II. Ознакомительное
	чтение (Задание по ФГ №4)
5.	Анализ контрольных работ. Диалог обмен - мнениями по теме
	«Самый известный человек в мире: Владимир Путин» с опорой на
	факты.(Задание по ФГ №5)

Задание1.

<u>Прочитайте текст.</u>

Magazines



A. **J-14** is always among the best magazines for teens. It's one of the first magazines to target a teen audience with articles focused mainly on today's celebrity issues. So if you want to stay up-to-date monthly on what Selena Gomez, One Direction and other young stars are doing, J-14 may be the perfect magazine for you!

B. **Twist** keeps you up-to-date on all of the fashion and beauty choices of our favourite celebs. It is your number one choice when you need someone to give you ideas on how to develop your own unique and fabulous style! Twist also contains fun, teen-targeted quizzes that are certainly worth trying!

C. **Glitter** is a magazine "for girls who rock". If you're looking for more than gossip, you're in luck! Glitter has a fabulous book club column that discusses hot new books. Glitter also has a "real people" section where everyday people can share their stories with you.

D. Young World is a magazine for teenagers who care about their environment. It

is full of interesting articles about the natural world and gives teenagers lots of advice about how they can be more environmentally friendly. It also organises special events that teenagers can attend in order to learn more things about the environment.



E. Live your Life is a magazine for teenagers that talks about teenage health and problems and gives lots of interesting and helpful advice. Is has a popular Problems Page where teenagers can write and and ask for advice on anything that is worrying them, such as bullying, exams, and how to be more confident.

F. **Teen Ink** is an online and print magazine with articles written only by teens and for teens. But unlike most magazines, Teen Ink has also fiction and poetry sections! So if you're a young literature enthusiast, you should start reading Teen ink! It is definitely not just another teen magazine like the ones you are used to read.

G. **Teen Heroes** is a magazine that focuses on famous people that have lived in the past and are still alive today. It is full of inspiring articles and stories of bravery and achievement. It also has art and history competitions as well as information about museums all over the world.

H. **Fit for life** is a teen magazine about sporting heroes and teams around the world. It has special features on events, such as The Olympic Games and world sporting championships in every sport you can think of. There is always a special article on extreme sports, too, and on how you can get involved in them.

1. The people below are looking for a magazine to read. Which magazine would be the most suitable for the people below:

a) Tony loves animals and would like to be a vet. He enjoys walking in the countryside and taking photographs of animals and plants. He cares very much about the natural world around him. _____

b) Gemma is a very good artist and she is thinking about going to art school to train as a clothes designer. She likes watching celebrities on TV to see what they are wearing, but she isn't interested in celebrity gossip. _____

c) Martin is very shy. He has just moved to a new school and is feeling quite lonely. He'd also like to get fitter but is not sure how to do it. _____

d) Nick and Tony love pop music and reality TV. They love to follow what the latest young stars are doing and they travel to different places to try to meet their favourite singers and actors. _____

e) Georgia likes to read and she also writes short stories about her life and the people around her. She has also started to write fantasy stories for children. She would like to read things written by people her own age. _____

2. Read the sentences and write T (true), F (false), NS (Not stated):

a) Glitter organises special events that teenagers can attend in order to learn more things about the environment _____.

b) Twist has articles about historical events.

c) Teen Ink offers modern songs.

d) Fit for life contains articles about famous sportsmen.

e) In Live your life teens can get information about art.

f) You can find Glitter in shops for teens.

g) Twist offers quizzes for readers.

- 3. What is the goal of this article?
 - Explain why teenagers don't like reading magazines.
 - Provide useful information about the variety of magazines for teenagers.
 - Offer teenagers an opportunity to learn about current events

Задание2.

<u>Прочитайте текст.</u>

Sports events



Cricket is a nice and relaxing sport to watch. One game can last all day, so you will need to take a cushion with you. Some people take a picnic with them. People are usually very quiet while watching cricket. They only shout and clap when a player scores points for their team. Cricket is only played in the summer and is postponed if it rains.

B. Tennis

Most tennis competitions take place outside and need the weather to be warm and dry. There are few seats compared to other sports so it can be difficult to get tickets. These competitions can take all day so people take their own food and drinks with them. One of the rules of watching tennis is that you must be very quiet while the athletes are playing. When players score a point, the crowd claps.



C. Skiing

Skiing is a winter sport and lot of snow is needed. Skiing competitions take place in countries which have mountains. It can be very cold watching skiing. Most people take a special bottle with tea and coffee to keep them warm. There is a lot of waiting when watching a ski competition and when someone skis past, you only see them for about 10 seconds.

A Cricket

Football can be a very noisy game and is played all year round. For the important matches, some stadiums can hold around 90, 000 people. Some people have to stand all the time. Football fans often have to travel a lot when their team plays away. You are not allowed to take your own food into the stadium. They sell hot food and drinks.

E. Basketball

Basketball is played outside and there are two teams that try to get the ball into the basket the most times. People who watch basketball are sometimes noisy but not as much as football fans, for example. Basketball can be played all year round and it doesn't matter what the weather like outside. You can't take food into the stadium, but members of staff go around the stadium selling cold snacks and drinks.

F. Horse racing

Horse racing is an event that lasts all day and has lots of different individual races. These events take place all year round and in all weathers except for snow or if the ground is frozen. Lots of people take picnics and can park their car near the race track. There are usually a few restaurants available with views of the race track.

G. Beach volleyball

This is a very popular sport in the summer by the seaside. Many games are played on public beaches, so anybody can do and watch. The players don't wear shoes because they are playing on the sand. As it is public, anyone can take food and drinks to the matches. But there is too much sand to have a picnic when watching beach volleyball.

1. <u>The people below are enjoy going to sports events</u>. <u>Decide which sports event</u> would be the most suitable for the following people:

1. Jane loves the cold and drinking lots of tea. She puts on some warm clothes, makes a lot of tea and goes climbing to watch sports events. She doesn't watch sports in the summer.

2. Paul doesn't like noisy sports. During the winter he doesn't go to any sports events. He likes going to an event with his friends and having a picnic. He hopes it doesn't rain.

3. Dean and Jim like watching team sports and follow their team all over the country. They like to stand and shout really loud when their team scores. They always buy burgers and chips at half time.

4. When Helen is on her summer holiday, she gets up early in the morning and goes swimming. She then finds a nice place to sunbathe. From where she is, she can watch her favourite sport. _____

5. Carol usually books her seats in advance for the event. In the morning she prepares some sandwiches to have during the event. She talks a lot and sometimes event staff tell her to be quiet. _____

2. <u>Put the correct word into the sentences:</u>

- 1. People are usually very (noisy/quiet/angry) while watching cricket.
- 2. One of the rules of watching tennis is that you must be very quiet while the athletes are (jumping/running/playing).
- 3. Skiing competitions take place in countries which have (mountains/snow/hotels).
- 4. Football fans often have to (spend/sleep/travel) a lot when their team plays away.
- 5. Basketball can be played (every month/all year round/twice a decade) and it doesn't matter what the weather like outside.
- 6. These events take place all year round and in all weathers except for (rain/ice/snow) or if the ground is frozen.
- 7. The players don't wear shoes because they are playing on the (ground/grass/sand).

Задание 3.

<u>Прочитайте текст.</u>

New Zealand

New Zealand is in the South Pacific Ocean, a long way from anywhere. Australia is the closest country and that's two thousand kilometres away. New Zealand is isolated and this makes it special. This isolation changes everything – New Zealand's history, the weather, the way its people are and the trees, flowers and animals that you can see.

New Zealand is made up of two large islands – the North Island and the South Island, and a much smaller island. Stewart Island. It is about the same size as the United Kingdom, but it has only four million people. The United Kingdom has sixtyone million people. There are almost a million young people under fifteen in New Zealand. The main language of New Zealand is English. New Zealand was once part of the British Empire and still has the British flag as part of its own flag. The weather in New Zealand is never usually really hot or really cold, but it is hotter on the North Island



where most people live (about three million people live on this island). It often rains and the weather can change quickly. Sometimes you can get many different kinds of weather in one day, especially on the South Island.

New Zealand has a lot of water, clean air and good earth and there are many farms. It is famous for its butter, cheese and meat, which it sells to Australia, the USA, Japan and the rest of Asia. For a long time, no people lived in New Zealand. The first people to make New Zealand their home were the Māori. They arrived from Polynesia in boats made of wood, called 'waka'. We don't know when they arrived, but some people think it was between 950 -1130 AD.

The Māori called New Zealand 'Aotearoa' or Land of the Long White Cloud. Around the year 1700 Europeans first came to New Zealand. Today thousands of people go to New Zealand on holiday. They go to see the beautiful countryside and to enjoy sports. While they are there, tourists can also learn about the Māori and hear many Māori stories about New Zealand. The Māori believe that the North Island looks like a fish, the South Island looks like Maui's waka and Stewart Island looks like the waka's anchor. The biggest business in New Zealand is now tourism.

1. Where can we find this article?

- in a newspaper
- in a travel brochure

- in a scientific research work
- in a fashion magazine
- 2. <u>Read the sentences and write T (true)</u>, F (false), NS (not stated):

1. Australia is the closest country to New Zealand and that's two thousand kilometres away.

2. New Zealand is made up of three islands.

3. New Zealand was once part of the British Empire and still has the British flag as part of its own flag.

4. People in New Zealand are very friendly.

5. The weather in New Zealand is changeable.

6. The first people to make New Zealand their home were the Māori who arrived from Polynesia.

7. New Zealand is not popular among tourists.

8. Maori wrote a lot of books of fairy tales about New Zealand.

3. Write down all geographical nouns and give them definitions using a dictionary.

4. *What is the purpose of this article?*

- to attract tourists to New Zealand
- to provide the readers with useful information about New Zealand
- to prevent from visiting New Zealand
- to explain why New Zealand is exceptional.

Задание4.

<u>Прочитайте текст.</u>

My new hobby – gardening

A garden is much more that just creating a beautiful environment. It can be a way to save or even make money and, more than that, it can be a place where you can express yourself.



For me, it's a bit of all these things. I know it may sound strange for a 13-year-old to be interested in gardening but I always have been and I would love to make a career out of it. I have learnt many things these part few years I have been reading about and doing some gardening. First, you do not need to spend a lot of money to have a beautiful garden. Some of the gardens I

think are the prettiest are just lines of plants. There aren't many garden decorations and pathways. It's just beautiful plants loaded with fruits and vegetables. We can also find many useful things for free, from pieces of old wood, to old pots and pans. Or, we can build things for free from materials that other people have thrown away.

If you just remember that planting way more than you need will take the stress away of losing some plants, you will save yourself a lot of worry, too. You need to ask yourself, which plants produce enough food to make them worth growing. I actually sat down and did the maths on that one this spring. It amazed me what some plants were worth. A tomato, for example, can produce 50-150 pounds worth of fruit. It takes up a lot of space but that's a lot of money coming out of a 50 p seed! So if I had known sooner what each plant could save us, I would have told my parents to fill our garden with different plants.

And finally, gardening dosen't have to be all or nothing. But then I guess that's more of a personality weakness than anything. I struggle with doing things a little at a time. Once I decide to do something, I usually devote every waking hour to it

for a little while and then get tired. So it's okay, to just have one tomato plant, and it's okay to have an off year. It will save you a lot of stress.

By Beth Collins

1. What is the main idea of this article?

- gardening is convenient only for elderly people.
- gardening is an excellent hobby for everyone
- only rich people can afford gardening

2. <u>Choose the best answers for the questions</u>:

1. Beth wants to express

A. how designing your own garden should be hard work

B. how garden can mean different things to different people

- C. the importance of selling flowers to make money
- D. how hardeners have the best job when it comes to profit

2. How does Beth describe her perfect garden?

- A. decorative
- B. colourful
- C. simple
- D. complicated

3. What advice does Beth give to future gardeners?

- A. spend lots of money to make your garden perfect
- B. use what you can find around you
- C. refuse to spend any money on your garden
- D. ask other gardeners to help you

4. How does Beth feel about gardening?

- A. She wants to grow everything she eats.
- B. She hasn't learnt from her mistakes.

- C. She needs to work harder in her garden.
- D. She has learned plenty of useful tips.

5. What would Betty text her friend about gardening?

A. I'm so excited about my new hobby; it's not only fun but I hope I'll make money out of it one day.

B. I'm now spending lots of time watching my parents do the gardening and it looks great.

C. Gardening is so hard; you have to spend a lot of money and it's stressful, too.

D. Gardening needs lots of skills and money but it's certainly worth it. I love it.

3. Write down all the advantages of the gardening from the most significant to the least significant to your

Задание5.

<u>Прочитайте текст.</u>

Achieving your dreams

1. _____ To you, I say, you are more able and amazing than you know. Follow your dream no matter how ambitious it may appear to others. It is the dreamers who bring positive change to the world. So if somebody doesn't support or understand your dream, just smile and think to yourself, "Don't believe me? Just watch!". Some people insist that the "rules of success" are very black and white. 2 _____ Following the rules may not be the best



way to get you where you want to go. Your dream can be a very simple one, or a very complicated one. The truth is the world needs your dream to develop, so take a look at what I think are the truly important things to consider when following your dream.

You can try to be perfect, but one person's idea of what is perfect is always

different from another's. In fact, I believe it is our weaknesses that make us special. You can be the most brilliant, talented person in the world, but if you lack the enthusiasm, passion and excitement for what you do, then it doesn't matter how good you are. You may not be the best at what you do, but if you have great enthusiasm, you will reach your goal. 3 _____ Enthusiasm created dreams; talent does not.

When you have a big dream for your life, people like to tell you that you aren't being realistic 4 ______. I think that when it comes to having a dream, being realistic ans sensible aren't helpful. These are simply limitations that we have placed upon ourselves. When we expericence a challenge, it is not a problem; it is part of the journey itself. Otherwise, it would not be there. Every step you take is one step closer to your dream becoming a reality. The important ingredient for realising your dream is hope. 5 _____. It can change the world.

1. What is the main idea of this text?

- Dreams make us stupid and unpractical.
- Dreaming umbellishes our life.
- People dream only when they are young.
- Dreaming has its benefits and drawbacks.

2. *Put these sentences into the correct place in the text. There are three sentences you don't need to use:*

- 1. On the other hand, others who are more talented may not.
- 2. You should never try to do anything that is difficult.
- 3. Hope is belief belief in yourself and belief in the power of possibility
- 4. Many of you may be afraid to do what you really love.
- 5. I believe that you should always obey the rules.
- 6. Well, I say that you do not need to know the details of how your dream will happen.
- 7. It is very important that you listen to this advice.
- 8. I disagree; I believe there is a Huge grey area.

Дополнительное задание.

Freshly restaurant

Last week my parents and I visited Freshly, a modern British restaurant, in the centre of Brighton, Sussex. So it was the perfect opportunity to write a review for the school paper.

All of the ingredients used in Freshly come from Sussex and the surroundings area. It was also the first restaurant in the world to be serving only English wine. Since opening in 2018 Freshly has won many awards. The owner and head chef at the restaurant is only 24 years old and she has been cooking three-course meals for her family since sge was nine and still at junior school. Jane did an apprenticeship at the famous Grand hotel, in Brighton, and later also went to catering school in London. She says this was one of the hardest courses she has ever done and sometimes she was so tired that she could hardly speak. Despite this, she never felt like giving up because she knew was following her dream.

Freshly is a small restaurant with a view over the back streets of Brighton where you can watch the world walk by. The staff are always welcoming. The head waiter is very informative about the food and how it is cooked and also from where all the ingredients have come from. The chefs are not scared to experiment, so the menu changes regularly. The chefs are lucky enough to be a team of good friends, and they try to eat out at different restaurants as often as they can. They take a lot of inspiration from their favourite chefs to make the Freshly experience as perfect as possible.

One thing to remember, however, is that you are limited to what they have that day on the menu. Freshly, however, will always cater for people with special food needs and vegetarians. The food is beautifully prepared and comes in small tasty portions. Wonderful homemade bread, too. Very nice – but expensive. For set menus with an extra cheeseboard, two bottles of water and 2 coffees will cost around 150 pounds without a tip. So yes, fine dining; but at a price.

1. What is the main purpose of this article?

- to provide readers with useful information about a new restaurant
- to underline the drawbacks of the restaurant
- to express a personnal opinion about the restaurant
- to explain why the restaurant is expensive

2. *Find the right answer for the following questions:*

1. The food at Freshy

- A. is grown by the staff.
- B. comes from places in or close to Brighton.
- C. comes from all over the world.
- D. comes all over Britain

2. Where did the owner start to train as a chef?

- A. at junior school
- B. at university
- C. at home with the help of her family
- D. in a hotel

3. How did Jane feel while she was training to be a chef?

- A. She was really tired but felt positive about the experience.
- B. She wanted to give up because of the pressure.
- C. She wasn't sure if she would be successful.
- D. She found it quite easy to finish the training.

4. What is said about Freshly restaurant?

A. The head waiter is in charge of the menu.

B. The staff often change jobs because they lke to do different things.

C. It is a big and fancy restaurant with a great view.

D. The staff have a very good relationship with each other.

5. What would Peter say about Freshly restaurant?

A. Freshly restaurant may serve tasty food but it is extremely pricey – not worth it.

B. A great effort from a successful young chef who supports local products.

C. A famous chef that tried rather unsuccessfully to set up a different kind of restaurant.

D. The chereful staff and nice location are the only things that are worth mentioning.

3. Make a cluster with the root phrase "benefits of Freshly restaurant"